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ASE Annual General Meeting 2017

Minutes of the Annual General Meeting (AGM) of the Association for Science Education held on Saturday 7th January 2017 in Room G10 in the Palmer building at the University of Reading. The meeting commenced at 09.30 hours. 34 members were present and signed the register. In attendance were, Shaun Reason CEO, Jane Hanrott (Minute taker) and Suzanne Dickinson (Admin).
The Chair welcomed all those present.

1.
Apologies were received from Alan Rhodes, Maggie Hannon, Lynne Haynes, Liz Lawrence, Naomi Hiscock, Keith Remnant, Geoff Auty, Ray Plevey, Rosemary Plevey, Norma Broadbridge, Gill Parkin, Peter Humphries, Hellen Ward, Elaine Lennox, Ali Redmore and Lynne Symonds.
2.
Minutes of 2016 Annual General Meeting

The Minutes of the 2016 Annual General Meeting held at the University of Birmingham on Saturday 9th January were accepted at the Council meeting following the AGM. One small error was pointed out – the misspelling of Gill Parkin’s name. There were no matters arising that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda. The Chair proposed that the Minutes be approved by the Meeting.

Proposed: Chris Colcough, Chair
Seconded: Dennis Sutton
Carried: nem.con. 
3.       Presentation by the Chief Executive

Shaun Reason, ASE Chief Executive, gave a short presentation, the key themes being membership, finances and future priorities for ASE.

He illustrated some highlights of the past year, including achievements by ASE officers, the award of an MBE to our President, the publication of The Language of Mathematics in Science and Why you’ll never catch smallpox resources, the new Green Tick evaluation process and the inaugural ASE Book of the Year Award.

Finances are in a stronger position, with a surplus for a second consecutive year leading to reserves of £211,326. The aim is for reserves of between £250K and £350K. 

There is still a worrying decline in membership. The CEO emphasised that members are the future of ASE and that membership recruitment, retention and engagement should be our number 1 target. A strategic plan is now in place, with four clear priorities: governance, membership, advocacy and professionalism. He added ‘never has there been a greater need for ASE than the present’.

The CEO concluded by congratulating ASE Journals Co-ordinator, Jane Hanrott, for the completion of over 30 years’ service as a member of ASE staff and presented Jane with a gift to mark the occasion.

4.
Annual Report of Council

The Chair introduced the Annual Report and commended it to the Meeting.

Proposed: Susan Burr

Seconded: Pete Robinson

Carried: nem.con 
5.
Annual Statement of Accounts 2015/2016

The Honorary Treasurer, Roger McCune, presented the Annual Statement of Accounts and highlighted the following:

· Governance: the Honorary Treasurer drew attention to the close monitoring of the financial situation by the CEO and his excellent team, in particular Stephen Fyles, the ASE accountant. The current improved position is in no small way down to this careful management, and the Trustees receive detailed and accurate updates on the finances of ASE. He asked the Meeting to echo his thanks to Shaun and his team.

· Reserves: These are now healthier than they have been for some years at £211,326 and, while the Honorary Treasurer would like to see them higher, it is acknowledged that we are heading in the right direction to obtain reserves of between £250,000 and £350,000 to allow ‘consolidation’ to turn into ‘development’. (He did draw attention to a ‘deliberate error’ in the tabled accounts, which has now been rectified, and claimed that this was a test by the CEO to ensure that the Honorary Treasurer is paying attention!)

· Future: the Honorary Treasurer pointed out that, as the CEO has already mentioned, we cannot be complacent, particularly with respect to income. ASE income comes from three main sources; membership, projects and conferences/events. None of these are assured, and we can only hope that we are not faced with 6 feet of snow next January at Liverpool!
Full accounts for the Financial Year have been submitted to the Charity Commission.

The Honorary Treasurer thanked the previous incumbent, Des Dunne, and pointed out that he is taking credit for much of the work achieved by Des, as the position is taken up in August. He explained that Des had been Treasurer during a particularly difficult time for ASE and he asked the Meeting to acknowledge his hard work and commitment and also that of the previous Treasurer, Peter Borrows.  Mary Whitehouse also asked the Meeting to acknowledge the hard work of the much-depleted HQ staff in managing the Association’s affairs.  This was approved.

It was proposed that the Meeting approve the Annual Statement of Accounts 2015/2016.

Proposed: Dennis Sutton

Seconded: Peter Borrows

Carried: nem.con. 
6.
To elect the Auditors

Although the Auditors were appointed for a period of three years in 2015, the Meeting was asked to approve their appointment for this current year. It was proposed, seconded and agreed that H.W. Fisher & Co. are appointed to be Auditors for the current financial year.

Proposed: Richard Needham

Seconded: Phil Ramsden

Carried: nem con. 
7.
Report of the Quality and Audit (Q&A) Committee

Graham Kingsley (Chair of Q&A) referred to his Report and explained the background and purpose of the Committee.  He thanked Roger McCune, the previous Chair of Q&A, for his nine years of service and welcomed two new members to the Committee, Sue Flanagan and Alan Rhodes. This Meeting formally approved their appointments.

Q&A has monitored the activities of the Trustee Body and Education Group and is satisfied that they are on course with their briefs. Work on the Risk Register is ongoing. A Remuneration Committee has now been set up. Other work currently under way is a review of the Rules of the Association and also of the process of Honorary Member appointments.

Peter Borrows asked if Q&A is satisfied that current processes will ensure that those problems encountered over recent years will never happen again.  The Chair of Q&A replied that accurate financial reporting is in place with the opportunity for Trustees to analyse and challenge as necessary.
The Meeting was asked to approve the Report.

Proposed: Phil Ramsden

Seconded: Richard Needham

Carried: nem.con. 
8.
To vote on proposed changes to the Rules of the Association

There were no proposed changes to the Rules.

9.
To confirm the election of the President for the ensuing year

The Chair of the Association, on behalf of the Trustee Body, invited the Meeting to confirm that Professor Danielle George MBE is elected for a further year as President of the Association for 2017, which is a welcome departure from previous one-year appointments and will allow for consolidation of an effective partnership already started. It was agreed that a proposal for the next President to serve for a minimum of two years would be discussed formally by the Trustee Body.

10.
To elect Honorary Members

The Chair of the Association invited the Meeting to confirm the following as Honorary Members of the Association:

Jane Turner CSciTeach

Richard Needham CSciTeach

The Meeting was delighted to confirm these awards.
11.
Votes of Thanks

The Honorary Secretary (Annual Conference) proposed a series of votes of thanks as follows:

‘On behalf of the Association, I would like to propose a vote of thanks to the Vice Chancellor of the University of Reading, Sir David Bell, for inviting us back to the University, the University staff, particularly Fi and Laura of the Conference team, and the academic staff who have, as usual, produced an excellent series of Frontier Science lectures. I would also like to thank ASE staff and all the ASE volunteers, presenters, sponsors and exhibitors, for making Reading 2017 another very successful event.  Finally, I would like to thank our delegates, without whom there would be no Conference! I look forward, as I’m sure you all do, to Liverpool 2018’.

12.
Any other business

The Chair of the Association, Chris Colclough, thanked the President, Professor Danielle George MBE, for her year in office, and for agreeing to serve for a further year. She also thanked Shaun Reason for his tremendous support, and the Immediate-past Chair, Corinne Stevenson, for her invaluable support and advice. She urged members to consider standing for the position of future Chair of the Association, pointing out how well the Chair Trio arrangement is working.

The Meeting closed at 10.39 hours.

